MEETING MINUTES

COMMUNITY AND ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AUTHORITY MEETING

December 17, 2007

TOWN HALL, CONFERENCE ROOM B

Members Present:
Jean Connaughton, Chair

Sandra Besse

Earl Dalrymple

Meg Kistin 

Rudy Santos

Also Present:
Marilyn Whalley, CEDA Director

Nancy Bonell

Brenda Eckstrom

The first order of business was to define and review some of the projects eligible for the FY 2008 Grant, which included:

(   Housing Assistance;

(   Economic Development/Commercial Rehabilitation;

(   Public Facilities

(   Infrastructure

(   Public Social Services

(   Planning Projects

J. Connaughton suggested reviewing the Minutes of December 3rd for information.

Housing - 

M. Whalley pointed out that if you include housing rehab in your new grant application and uncommitted funds remain from a prior grant, the amount of the uncommitted funds would be deducted from your new request.  

How we go about soliciting for the housing rehab program and whether it is adequately reaching people in need was discussed.  It was noted that the demand for housing rehab is higher than the amount of funding available, with 80% of the applicants falling into the below 50% median income.  

While M. Whalley stated that she is open to ways in which to reach more eligible applicants, E. Dalrymple suggested that a marketing program was needed for the senior population and expressed his hope that an outreach person/position would be considered in the new grant.  (Refer to section on Outreach for further discussion).

Code Enforcement Officer -

J. Connaughton asked if it would be worthwhile to fund a one-year commitment to a Code Enforcement Officer and if it would help the situation at hand.  M. Whalley stated that while it was something we should again consider, she had solicited funding for this position in the past but it was rejected because it had not been targeted to a specific neighborhood.

The Sanitary Code Enforcement Officer would work under Bob Ethier and would respond to tenant complaints on rental properties.  He/she would work with the landlord to bring the property up to compliance.  The tenants would have to be income qualified, as they would be the beneficiaries under this program. She went on to say that the Housing Partnership is looking at recommending an Accessory Apartment Bylaw whereby amnesty would be granted for persons with illegal apartments and monies would be provided to bring the dwellings up to code.  However, in doing so they would, in turn, agree to restrict the apartment to an affordable/subsidized unit for 15 years.  

Monies from CPC and Community Development could be co-mingled so that the Enforcement Officer could work on the accessory apartment piece along with enforcing sanitary codes for legal apartments.   R. Santos questioned what guarantee the tenant had in not being evicted once the apartment was brought up to code.  M. Whalley stated that under the program, the landlord would have to sign a Regulatory Agreement where he would be able to evict his tenants.  

Public Facility –

The only project that meets this requirement is the building that CEDA owns in the Industrial Park for the Career Center and the only way in which we can do this is if we have ready a set of bid-ready plans and specifications.  

J. Connaughton relayed to the Group that people from a television station were interested in the building.  We need to decide if we wanted to entertain a bid from them, lease it to the Career Center or put out an RFP that could support the renovations as the initial bid that we have received for renovations was 200k.   

After a lengthy discussion, it was decided that M. Whalley and J. Connaughton would need to have a conversation with the Career Center, as well as with the Town.  Brenda Eckstrom was asked if the Career Center renovations were included in the grant if the Selectmen would support it.  She said she believed so.

Economic Development - 

It was suggested adding more monies to the Sign & Façade Program in the amount of 100k to 150k.  The only places that monies can be used from the program are the areas that have been predetermined to have a blighted condition and Slum & Blight Inventories being updated every 5 years.  

Social Services - 

The Chief of Police indicated that the force had responded to 322 calls on domestic violence since January 1, 2006, with the actual number of filed charges being much lower. He said that they are presently working under a grant that provides special training for police officers responding to domestic violence calls.  Likewise, they have a person that comes to the station every Friday to review the cases and to provide outreach services in pre-domestic violence situations. 

It was suggested that an RFP be issued to agencies to come back to us with programs for Domestic Violence Prevention programs for at-risk families and seniors.

Transportation - 

Currently, we fund three transportation services of which two will be ending on March 31st.  One is the GATRA bus program and the other is the Dial-A-Ride program, both of which are funded through the ’06 Grant.  Should monies be left over, either program may be extended for 3 additional months.  

It was suggested that GATRA be contacted to determine if they had a plan for a job related transportation program and if they did, if they could document how much it would cost.  

Outreach - 

As there is a great need in the community in connecting persons in need with the many services available to them, it was proposed that a full-time position be created for an outreach person.  This person would act as a resource aid, connecting persons with services, as well as training volunteers to carry on the program once the position’s funding ended and could be hired in the capacity as a consultant or independent contractor.

M. Whalley expressed interest in helping to build capacity in Turning Point, a 501(c)(3) non-profit comprised of volunteers and suggested we consider funding the outreach position through Turning Point.  The challenge of such a position being that it would be a temporary position that would end without the necessary fund raising to keep it going.  

After much discussion, M. Whalley suggested including two separate components to the Grant:  services to allow Turning Point to build capacity and an Aid to Elder Self-Sufficiency in the form of an Outreach Consultant that would develop an Outreach Program with the assistance of volunteers.  Someone who would teach volunteers how to outreach and would help to develop programs to bring more people into the system thus giving them specific jobs and training.

E. Dalrymple suggested tracking the program in order to show that there are enough people out there to qualify for the program and for the monies available, and, ultimately, we might be able to have a self-supporting person at the end of the year.

Youth-at-Risk - 

M. Whalley suggested submitting an RFP to all agencies requesting programs for youth-at-risk, of which we would pick one program to fund.  Some of the criteria for selection would include the program’s impact on families, sustainability, experience, track record, other funding available and the age group served.  

Infrastructure –

While streets and sidewalks fall under this category, they are extremely expensive proposals as based on WVA preliminary documents.  With three phases, each one with several hundred thousand dollars worth of cost, we need to talk with the selectmen, etc. to determine if we want to do this project and then determine the steps involved and how we wish to proceed without using our entire pool of community block grant funds to accomplish it.  It was also pointed out that there might be other monies available in the way of program income and monies from the mall for the preparation of construction documents in anticipation of asking for funding next year for streetscape.  

After discussion, it was deemed necessary to first make a determination on the Career Center.  

Target Area –

After a review of the target area, a Motion was made by Sandra Besse to accept all Census Blocks that have a population where more than 50% of the population is low to moderate income by HUD Standards and would qualify for housing rehab and was seconded by E. Dalrymple.  VOTE:  5-0-0.

Motion was made to adjourn.  Motion accepted and seconded.  

Next Meeting date:  Monday, January 14, 2008 at 6:30 p.m.

Meeting adjourned.  

Minutes approved on _________________________________________________

Submitted by _______________________________________________________

